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          TOWN OF HUDSON 

            Planning Board 

                 Timothy Malley, Chairman          Roger Coutu, Selectmen Liaison  

   12 School Street    ·   Hudson, New Hampshire 03051    · Tel: 603-886-6008    · Fax: 603-594-1142 

 

PUBLIC MEETING 

TOWN OF HUDSON, NH 

JUNE 12, 2019 

 

The Town of Hudson Planning Board will hold a regularly scheduled meeting on Wednesday, June 12, 2019 

at 7:00 p.m. in the “Buxton Community Development Conference Room” at Town Hall. The following items 

will be on the agenda: 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER BY CHAIRPERSON AT 7:00 P.M. 

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

III. ROLL CALL 

IV. SEATING OF ALTERNATES 

 

V. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING(S)  

 

 8 MAY 2019 Meeting Minutes – Decisions 

 22 MAY 2019 Meeting Minutes – Decisions  

 

VI. NEW BUSINESS/PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 

A. 161 Lowell Road 2-Lot Subdivision      161 Lowell Rd 

SB# 02-19        Map 209, Lot 001 

 

Purpose of Plan: to depict the subdivision of Map 209, Lot 1, into two separate lots. 

Application Acceptance & Hearing. 

 

B. Friars Court Site Plan       161 Lowell Rd 

SP# 03-19        Map 209, Lot 001 

 

Purpose of Plan: to develop newly created Map 209, Lot 001-001 into multifamily apartments 

consisting of 81 units, and a clubhouse. Application Acceptance & Hearing. 

 

VII. OTHER BUSINESS 

VIII. ADJOURNMENT 

 

All plans and applications are available for review in the Planning Office. Comments may be submitted in 

writing until 10:00 a.m. on the Tuesday prior to the day of the meeting. The public is invited to attend. 

        

______________________ 

        Brian Groth, Town Planner 

 

POSTED:  Town Hall, Library & Post Office 05/31/19                    
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161 LOWELL ROAD – FRIARS COURT  

SUBDIVISION & SITE PLAN 
STAFF REPORT 

June 12, 2019 

 

SITE: 161 Lowell Road – Map 209 Lot 1 

ZONING: Business/General/Industrial 

PURPOSE OF PLANS: to subdivide Map 209, Lot 1 and to develop multifamily housing on the 

newly created 11-acre lot that is the Business Zone. Other than the extension of Friars Drive, no 

development is being proposed on remaining land in the General and Industrial zones 

PLANS UNDER REVIEW:  

SB# 02-19: Conceptual Subdivision Plan Application, prepared by The Dubay Group, Inc., 84 

Range Rd., Windham, NH 03087, for Dakota Partners, Inc., 1264 Main St., Waltham, MA 

02451, dated April 29, 2019, last revised June 5, 2019, and consisting of 33 sheets. 

SP# 03-19: Conceptual Site Plan Application, prepared by The Dubay Group, Inc., 84 Range 

Rd., Windham, NH 03087, for Dakota Partners, Inc., 1264 Main St., Waltham, MA 02451, dated 

April 29, 2019, last revised June 5, 2019, and consisting of 33 sheets. 

ATTACHMENTS: 

A. Subdivision Application & Plans – SB# 02-19 (plans at end of e-packet) 

B. Site Plan Application & Plans – SP# 03-19 (plans at end of e-packet) 

C. Department Review Comments (Police, Fire, Assessing, Engineering, Zoning) 

D. Fuss & O’Neill Review Memorandum, received May 30, 2019 

E. The Dubay Group Response to Review Comments, received June 4, 2019 

F. April 24, 2019 Staff Report on Design Review Phase 

NOTE: ATTACHMENT F - PLEASE REFER TO THE APRIL 24, 2019 STAFF REPORT FOR PRELIMINARY 

BACKGROUND, FOUND IN THE APRIL 24, 2019 PLANNING BOARD MEETING PACKET 

PROJECT TRACKING 

 April 2, 2019 – Conceptual plans received. 

 April 24, 2019 – Design Review Phase. 

 May 8, 2019 – Site Walk. 

 May 15, 2019 – Site Plan & Subdivision Applications received. 

 May 23, 2019 – Wetland Special Exception granted by ZBA. 

 May 29, 2019 – Fuss & O’Neill peer review received. 

 June 4, 2019 – Dubay Group response and additional materials received. 

 June 12, 2019 – Public Hearing scheduled. 
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Important Topics 

WORKFORCE HOUSING 

The applicant before the Planning Board is a developer and manager of Workforce Housing 

developments.  It is understood by Staff and the Board that 50% or more of the units will qualify 

as Workforce Housing under the program administered by the New Hampshire Housing and 

Finance Authority (NHHFA).  Further, it is understood that the applicant/developer will maintain 

& manage this development as rental units. 

NHHFA determines the housing purchase and rent limits based on the location’s HUD 

Metropolitan Fair Market Rent Area (HMFA). Hudson is in the Nashua, NH HMFA.  The 

pricing of Workforce Housing units are as follows: 

1. Rental: based on 60% of the HUD Median Area Income adjusted for a family of three.  

As of 2019, this income figure is $55,570, imputing a monthly rent limit of $1,360 

including utilities. 

2. Ownership: does not apply in this application, but it is based on 100% of 2019 HUD 

Median Area Income adjusted for a family of four.  As of 2019, this income figure is 

$102,900, imputing a maximum purchase price of $336,500. 

As an incentive for developing Workforce Housing, developers receive a tax credit.  Potential 

tenants are subject to an application process and other lease requirements. 

PHASING - WHAT ARE WE TALKING ABOUT? 

The term “phasing” has be used in several different contexts: 

1. Site Plan Phasing – the building phasing of the apartment construction.  The applicant 

proposes building 47 units in Phase One and 34 units in Phase Two. 

2. Subdivision or Street Phasing – If approved and developed, Friars Drive may be phased 

in terms of construction and ownership.  In the near-term, the portion of Friars Drive on 

the apartment lot will be a private driveway.  The portion outside of the apartment lot is 

proposed to be constructed to a 24’ wide standard.  In the long-term, the entirety of Friars 

Drive is envisioned to be built to full town standards for a commercial street to match the 

existing portion of Friars Drive. 

3. Phasing of the Entire Lot – There has been concern and speculation over the fate of the 

remainder of the lot.  The remainder of the lot is zoned G (General) and I (Industrial) 

where Multi-Family Housing is NOT PERMITTED. The Planning Department nor the 

Planning Board has any applications, designs, concepts or otherwise for the remainder of 

the lot. 

TRAFFIC IMPACT 

Town departments, board members and the general public have expressed concern over the 

traffic impact of this project.  Any and all development has an impact on traffic.  Since 

landowners have a constitutional right to develop their land, the Town cannot prohibit 

development that meets State and local standards.  However, the Town does have the ability to 
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best manage, or mitigate, the traffic impacts of development.  In this proposal, there are 

essentially three options regarding access & traffic management: 

1. Full access curb-cut: Allowing for all turns to be made in/out of the development.  This 

was the concept originally proposed.  In this configuration, the concept also proposed 

providing frontage to the remainder of the parcel on Lowell Road.  This option would 

have the greatest impact to traffic and public safety. 

2. Hybrid, Left/Right-In/Right-Out: This option would allow left turning traffic into the site, 

but limit exit traffic to right-out.  This option might have a lesser impact to traffic & 

public safety than #1. 

3. Right-In/Right-Out: This option allows only right turns in and out of the site on Lowell 

Road, and requires all other turns to be made from the controlled intersection at 

Executive Drive.  This option has the lowest impact to traffic & public safety of #’s 1-3. 

4. One-Way: This option would designate Friars Drive a one-way private driveway up to 

the site entrance of the proposed apartment buildings.  This would prohibit traffic from 

exiting Friars Drive onto Lowell Road. 

Police, Engineering and Planning have all recommended Option #3, though Option #4 is a 

concept only recently discussed and worthy of further consideration. 

Will people cheat the turning rules?  Probably, but consider the following: 

1. Staff has requested the applicant design a more articulated curbed access on Lowell Road 

to discourage bad behavior.  Revisions are still necessary to satisfy this request. 

2. Commuting patterns on Lowell Road are heavy southbound in the AM, heavy 

northbound in the PM.  A resident coming from the South (a potential left-turner) will 

reach Executive Drive well before the site.  Given the gridlock condition on Lowell Road 

Northbound in the evening, turning onto Executive Drive will likely be the quickest way 

to get home.  A resident heading to work in the morning can turn right-out to head south 

(which is the typical commuter demand).  Should they need to head north, a left turn out 

of the site would take so long, it would be quicker to go to the light at Executive Drive. 

3. The occupants of the proposed development are residents, a captive audience that can be 

educated by property management on the “rules of the road.” Rule-breaking would likely 

be more common in a retail condition. 

4. Of the allowed uses in the Business Zone, multi-family housing has one of the lowest 

impacts on traffic. 

(Continued on next page) 
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Findings 
ZONING & REGULATIONS 

Our peer review consultant has completed its first review of the submissions.  The applicant’s 

engineer, The Dubay Group, has submitted an initial response memo.  The subdivision and site 

plan are largely conforming, however they are requesting several waivers.  At the time of this 

report, staff is waiting for revised waiver forms which are required to be in our physical 

possession in order to accept the application.  The applicant will speak to those at the meeting. 

CONDITIONS OF APPROVAL 

If this application is approved, a series of conditions will need to be structured.  These conditions 

would primarily deal with the evolution of construction and ownership of Friars Drive and the 

creation of “Defacto Parcels.” 

1. Friars Drive – the proposal contemplates a phased approach to the construction & 

ownership of Friars Drive.  It is proposed that it evolves from a private driveway to a 

commercial standard road for the Town’s acceptance.  In the future, development 

conditions for the remainder parcel, and other parcels on Lowell Road might require the 

installation of a traffic light at Friars Drive and Lowell Road.  In the event this occurs, the 

right-in/right-out control curb would be removed and the intersection would be realigned.  

The proposal shows an easement that sufficiently allows for this condition. 

2. “Defacto Parcels” – If the long-term vision of Friars Drive is achieved, two parcels might 

be automatically created on the south side of Friars Drive.  Regarding the portion that is 

initially part of the development parcel, a covenant or conservation easement should be 

constructed to preclude future development.  Regarding the other defacto parcel, which is 

south of Friars drive but part of the remainder parcel, a similar treatment should be 

applied however Staff notes that much of this piece is undevelopable wetland.  The 

applicant has indicated a no-build covenant as well. 

These conditions have not been fully vetted at the time of this report.  Moving forward, the 

conditions are to be drafted and reviewed by Staff and the Town Attorney to ensure Planning 

Board satisfaction. 

INPUT OF TOWN DEPARTMENTS 

1. Police Department: The Police Department has expressed the desire for a well-controlled 

right-in/right-out access on Lowell Road for public safety purposes.  They also expressed 

concern for the site distance of southbound traffic approaching the site. 

2. Fire Department: The Fire Chief has met with the applicant to discuss his concerns and 

needs from a fire safety standpoint.  The applicant has agreed to revise the plans to 

accommodate his recommendations. 

3. Assessing Department:  The Chief Assessor has raised issues regarding the naming of the 

new parcels.  He also raised the question of eventual ownership of the development 

parcel. 
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4. Engineering Department: The Town Engineer requests a slip lane to accommodate turns 

into the site.  In previous reports, the Town Engineer has also requested a more 

articulated (defined) curb cut to minimize illegal left turns. 

5. Zoning Department:  The Zoning Administer requested additional information assuring 

that the building height complies with the zoning maximum of 38’.  The building 

elevations show a height of 37’9.25”. 

6. Department of Public Works: No Comment. 

7. Planning Department: Comments are encompassed in this staff report and the April 24, 

2019 staff report. 

 

Recommendations 

Staff recommends this application be accepted by the Planning Board, but neither approved nor 

denied at the June 12, 2019 meeting.  Staff recommends the Board commence the public hearing 

on the application, and continue it to the next meeting to accommodate additional revisions and 

final review by the peer-review consultant, Fuss & O’Neill.  Please note the term “public 

hearing” means the public process in which the Board considers an application for 

denial/approval, public input is a portion of the public hearing. 

 

DRAFT MOTIONS 

To accept the application: 

I move to accept the subdivision and site plan application for 161 Lowell Road, Map 209/Lot 1.   

Motion by: _______________Second: _________________Carried/Failed: ___________ 

To continue the public hearing to a date certain: 

I move to continue the public hearing for 161 Lowell Road, Map 209/Lot 1, date certain, to June 

26, 2019. 

Motion by: _______________Second: _________________Carried/Failed: ___________ 



















































































































































































































































 

 

 

 

  MINUTES/DECISIONS OF THE PLANNING BOARD 

  MEETING DATE:  MAY 8, 2019 

 

 

 

 

 
In attendance   =   X;   Alternates Seated    =   S;   Partial Attendance = P;  Excused Absence  =  E 

 

Timothy Malley Jordan Ulery   William Collins Charlie Brackett 

Chairman __X_ _        Vice-Chair __X __ Secretary __X___ Member __X__ 

 

Dillon Dumont Ed Van der Veen Elliott Veloso 

Member __X___ Member __X___ Alternate __E___ 

             

Roger Coutu  Marilyn McGrath   Brian Groth   

Select. Rep. __X__ Alt. Select. Rep. _ X__ Town Rep. __X__   
        

 

I. CALL TO ORDER BY CHAIRPERSON AT 7:00 P.M. 

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

III. ROLL CALL 

 

IV. SEATING OF ALTERNATES 

 

None 

 

V. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING(S) 

 

 24 April 19 Meeting Minutes – Decisions.  

 

Mr. Coutu moved to approve the 24 April 19 Meeting Minutes (as 

written/amended). 

 

Motion seconded by Mr. Brackett. All in favor - Motion carried. 

 

VI. CASES REQUESTED FOR DEFERRAL 

 

VII. CORRESPONDENCE 

 

A. Request to release Corridor Impact Funds in the amount of $37,850.00 from 

Impact Fee Account 2070-000-702, Corridor – Zone 2 Traffic Improvements 

for Lowell Road and Wason Road Intersection Project in accordance with the 
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written request for same from the Town Engineer (please see attached memo 

from Town Engineer, Elvis Dhima, dated 30 April 2019). 

 

 Town Planner Groth provided some details as to the request by Town 

Engineer Dhima for release of impact fees. He stated the monies would be 

used for continued traffic light upgrades along Lowell Road.  Mr. Van der 

Veen asked if there would be a need for future impact fee allocations or was 

this the last set of traffic lights to be upgraded. Mr. Groth explained that there 

were at least four more lights that could be potentially upgraded in the future. 

With no other discussion on the matter. 

 

Mr. Dumont moved to recommend to the Board of Selectmen the release of 

$37,850.00 from Impact Fee Account 2070-000-702, Corridor – Zone 2 

Traffic Improvements for Lowell Road and Wason Road Intersection Project 

in accordance with the written request for same from the Town Engineer 

(please see attached memo from Town Engineer, Elvis Dhima, dated 30 April 

2019). 

 

Motion seconded by Mr. Van der Veen. All in favor – Motion carried. 

 

VIII. PERFORMANCE SURETIES 

 

IX. ZBA INPUT ONLY 

 

A. ZBA Input Application #01-19, Wetland Special Exception, 161 Lowell Road. 

 

The Chairman opened discussion on the matter of the Wetland Special Exception 

sought by the applicant as part of the proposed Friars Drive to Lowell Road 

roadway improvement. He asked if members present where ready to make a 

determination or offer any additional input on the matter. There was minimal 

discussion between board members as to the possibility of waiting until the 

Conservation Commission had a chance to provide input but in the end planning 

board members decided to forward the board’s recommendation on to the ZBA 

for considerations. 

 

Mr. Ulery moved to forward the following “ZBA Input Only” recommendation to 

the ZBA concerning the wetland buffer impact associated with the extension of 

Friars Drive for Map 209 Lot 1.  The PB recommended that the WSE be granted 

provided the applicant follow Best Management Practices. 

 

Motion seconded by Mr. Dumont. Motion carried – 6/0/1 (Coutu abstained) 

 

X. PUBLIC HEARINGS 

XI. OLD BUSINESS/PUBLIC HEARINGS 

XII. DESIGN REVIEW PHASE 

XIII. NEW BUSINESS/PUBLIC HEARINGS 
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A. Proposed Building Addition Presentation   200 Derry Road 

Palmer Career & Technical Education Center, Alvirne HS Map 130 Lot 3 

 

Purpose of Plan: to build a 35,500 sf addition and 75 space parking lot.  

 

The applicant’s representative, James Petropulos, came forward and presented 

a site plan proposed by the Hudson School Board for the renovations and 

improvement to the current Center for Technical Excellence at Alvirne High 

School. Mr. Petropulos reviewed current conditions, abutters to the property 

along with some of the historical aspects of the current Palmer CTE 

agricultural facility. After a brief overview of existing conditions Mr. 

Petropulos stated that approximately 12,000 square feet of the old building 

would be coming down to make way for a new two story building addition 

which totals about 35,000 square feet of new structure. The improvements 

will meet the needs of the school today. Mr. Petropulos added that additional 

parking would also be added to the front and rear of the building for staff. He 

also pointed out that a new storage building and greenhouse were part of the 

new site improvements. Mr. Petropulos reviewed the storm water plan and 

how storm water would be handle and what traffic problems might be 

encountered and how they could be addressed. Lastly Mr. Petropulos went 

over what the final landscape would possibly be and added that overall the 

project would take about twenty-four months to complete. 

 

Alvirne Principle Steven Beals added to the presentation by providing 

graphical slides showing what the new CTE center would look like from 

different prospective. Mr. Beals reiterated some of the history behind the 

existing facility and what was being envisioned for today’s student body. 

Utilizing the slide presentation Mr. Beals went on to discuss the new facility, 

parking, security and various aspects of the new facility from inside and 

outside perspectives. Mr. Beals also described the benefits of the new access 

for the adult day program and the inner court yard. Lastly Mr. Beals strongly 

emphasized how security and the student experience would be greatly 

enhanced. With his presentation completed Mr. Beals answered questions 

from the board. 

 

Selectmen Coutu asked what the capacity of the renovated restaurant would 

be. Mr. Beals replied that seating would probably accommodate 75 guests in a 

traditional fashion but that there was a possibility that a higher capacity could 

be reached if configured as an evening meeting space. 

 

Mr. Collins asked if current programs being offered would be expanded to 

better utilize the new space. Mr. Beals replied that the welding program would 

be greatly expanded. He added that the Building Trades and Heavy Equipment 

programs along with Health Sciences and the restaurant   would also benefit 

from the new square footage.  
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Mr. Collins asked if a closer relationship with business could be fostered in 

the forms of internships to promote real life skills for the technical students. 

Mr. Beals replied that the school has current programs and strong support by 

local business but did add that rules and regulations were ever changing and 

that other challenges to provide a strong ethical and dependable works force 

would be an ongoing issue. 

 

Mr. Ulery stated that he had heard that newer welding techniques were being 

taught. Mr. Beals answered that the goal of the new welding lab was to offer 

state of the art technology and that all resources would be in place to make 

that happen. He also added that every aspect of the renovations were to 

address today’s demand by industry for a better trained and highly educated 

work force. 

 

 Selectmen McGrath inquired as to the security between the new CTE 

building and the existing building.    Mr. Beals answered that the buildings 

was interconnected and opened to the students. He stated that security would 

be achieved by the way students of the school. Mr. Beals also added that 

cameras both inside and outside of the building added an additional layer of 

security to the campus. 

 

Selectman McGrath asked if the current security was vetted by the Hudson 

Police Department. Mr. Beals replied that both Police and Fire agencies have 

weighed in on matters concerning safety and security and that they would 

continue to work with the school during construction. 

 

Selectmen McGrath then turned to questions regarding construction time line, 

parking space size lighting in the rear parking lot. Mr. Beals answered that the 

summer month would see an increase in construction activities to reduce build 

time. Mr. Beals deferred the parking and lighting questions to Mr. Petropulos. 

Mr. Petropulos answered that the front parking lot spaces would conform to 

town standards. He stated that the rear lot space size would be a foot narrower 

to get an additional three spaces. Mr. Petropulos stated that these spaces 

would be utilized by school staff so it be unlikely that cars would be coming 

and going. 

 

Selectman McGrath voiced concern over a lack of additional lighting in the 

rear parking lot. Both Mr. Beals and Mr. Petropulos stated that the issue was 

reviewed and the consensus was that the tennis court lighting would provide 

enough spill over to illuminate the parking area but that another look at the 

issue would be considered. 

 

Mr. Van der Veen stated that winter months had shorter daylight hours and if 

this parking was for employee’s they may be leaving in the dark. Mr. Beals 

pointed out that primary staff parking was in the southern parking lot and that 
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these spots would mostly be used by the paraprofessional staff whom work 

shorter hours.’ 

 

Mr. Beals did add that it might be worth another consultation with the 

electrical and lighting engineer to evaluate site requirements moving forward.  

 

Chairman Malley mentioned that the parking lot in question already exists. 

Mr. Beals acknowledge that it did and said that it would just be rejuvenated 

with new asphalt. 

 

With no other questions by board members the Chairman opened the public 

hearing at 7:49 p.m. and promptly closed the hearing at 7:49 p.m. as no 

member of the public came forward to provide comments or input. 

 

Town Planner Groth stated that part of RSA 674:54 allows the Planning Board 

may submit nonbinding comments as to conformity of the project with local 

regulations. Mr. Groth added that he had met with the Zoning Administrator 

and the staff report he had prepared addressed most of the issues discussed 

tonight. Lastly Mr. Groth added that board could make a motion to forward 

these comments on to the school district for consideration.  

 

Selectman McGrath asked if there should be review of the wetland impacts by 

the Conservation Commission. Town Planner Groth replied that the applicant 

did not need review of the impacts at the local level but did need and was 

working on the necessary permitting at the state level. 

 

Chairman Malley added that by right the applicant did not even require 

Planning Board approval but was willing to provide a public review of the 

project. Mr. Groth interjected that the RSA concerning government projects 

stated the Select Board and Planning Board had the option of having the 

project presented in a public format and that this option was not extended to 

other municipal boards. 

 

Selectman McGrath stated that she was satisfied with the report written by 

Town Planner Groth and supported the document being forwarded for 

consideration by the applicant as it reflected the concerns of the Planning 

Board. 

 

Mr. Brackett asked if the parking concerns should be addressed by the board 

as they did not seem to be addressed in the report. Mr. Dumont stated that the 

reduced parking space width and narrower isles ways were noted on page 2 of 

the report. Mr. Groth added that purview of the review was to add comments 

and concerns over the conformity or nonconformity of the project. 
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Selectman Coutu moved to forward the Town Staff Report dated May 8, 2019 

represents the Planning Board comments and recommendations concerning 

the Alvirne High School, Palmer CTE Building Addition to the Hudson 

School Board for consideration.   

 

 Motion seconded by Mr. Van der Veen. All in favor – Motion carried. 

  

XIV. OTHER BUSINESS 

 

A. Report on NHDOT pedestrian safety workshop, Bill Collins 

 

Mr. Collins gave a brief presentation on information he obtained while 

attending the STEP (Safe Transportation for Every Pedestrian) workshop in 

Manchester recently. He stated that the workshop was informative and while 

not every topic directly related to Hudson, enough of the material presented 

could be used to evaluate and help improve pedestrian safety in town. Some of 

the points made during his presentation concerned crosswalk marking, 

distance between crosswalk along the busier Central Street and Lowell Road 

corridors and the lack of pedestrian traffic controls at key intersections such as 

Greely Street and Rt. 111. Lastly, Mr. Collins added that this topic should be a 

part of the Master Plan in general and that more people within the community 

might consider walking and biking if the town provided a safe environment 

for them to do so. 

 

B. Discussion of CMAQ grant opportunities (Congestion Mitigation and Air 

Quality Control). 

 

Town Planner Groth reviewed information about CMAQ grants stating that 

these grants could be used for traffic improvements at heavily congested 

intersections within the community. Mr. Groth added that the deadline for the 

grant application was June 7, 2019. 

 

C.  Census Boundary Update  

 

Town Planner Groth discussed the 2020 Census Tracts and Block Group 

updates proposed for the town of Hudson by the U.S. Census Bureau. Mr. 

Groth stated that the Census Bureau is considering splitting the current Block 

Groups and Tracts into two where the population has grown to exceed size 

limits and that is looking for town input. Mr. Groth added that there are 10 

Block Groups of which two of them would be split, the location of the splits 

would be at the northern end of town along Derry Road and at the west side of 

town along Kimball Hill Road. He also stated that the current Tracts would be 

split in half resulting in six Tracts within the town. Census Blocks are 

Statistical areas bounded by visible features such as roads, streams, and 

railroad tracks, and by nonvisible boundaries such as property lines, city, 

township, school district, county limits and short line-of-sight extensions of 
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roads. Census tracts are Area that is small and relatively stable. Census tracts 

usually have a population between 2,500 and 8,000 persons. 

 

XV. ADJOURNMENT 

 

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Coutu. Seconded by Mr. Van der Veen. All in favor 

– motion carried.  

 

Meeting adjourned at 8:41 p.m.   _____________________                        

      William Collins  

Secretary 



 

 

  MINUTES/DECISIONS OF THE PLANNING BOARD 

  MEETING DATE:  MAY 22, 2019 

 

 

 

 

 
In attendance   =   X;   Alternates Seated    =   S;   Partial Attendance = P;  Excused Absence  =  E 

 

Timothy Malley Jordan Ulery   William Collins Charlie Brackett 

Chairman __X_ _        Vice-Chair __E __ Secretary __X___ Member __X__ 

 

Dillon Dumont Ed Van der Veen Elliott Veloso 

Member __E___ Member __E___ Alternate __S___ 

             

Roger Coutu  Marilyn McGrath   Brian Groth   

Select. Rep. __X__ Alt. Select. Rep. _ E__ Town Rep. __X__   
        

 
I. CALL TO ORDER BY CHAIRPERSON AT 7:00 P.M. 

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

III. ROLL CALL 

 

IV. SEATING OF ALTERNATES 

 

Mr. Veloso seated for Mr. Van der Veen. 

 

V. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING(S) 

 

 08 May 19 Meeting Minutes – Decisions.  

 

Mr. Coutu moved to approve the 08 May 19 Meeting Minutes (as 

written/amended). 

 

Motion seconded by Mr. Brackett. All in favor - Motion carried. 

 

 08 May 19 Sitewalk Minutes – Decisions. 

 

Mr. Veloso moved to approve the 08 May 19 Sitewalk Minutes (as 

written/amended).  

 

Motion seconded by Mr. Coutu. All in favor – Motion carried. 

 

  

VI. OTHER BUSINESS 



 

Hudson Planning Board Minutes/Decisions 

May 22, 2019 

Page 2 

 

 

A. CMAQ Grant Opportunities  

 

The purpose of the Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality (CMAQ) grant 

program is to provide assisted funding for road projects that will help reduce 

vehicle emission in local communities.   

 

The conversation on this matter initially started with Town Planner Groth stating 

that after conferring with the Town Administrator it was deemed that there were 

no projects currently proposed in town that would meet the threshold of funding 

required to make applying for such a grant worth wild. Mr. Groth added that there 

were projects such as completing sidewalks along Rt. 102 going towards Alvirne 

but funding for this could come from other sources. 

 

Mr. Veloso asked if there might future projects that would be applicable to this 

type of grant funding. Town Planner Groth replied that there is already a CMAQ 

project taking place where an additional traffic lane will be added to Lowell Road 

at the Sagamore Bridge on ramp to get a better flow of traffic onto the bridge. Mr. 

Groth added that other projects considered such as improvements at the 

intersection of Wason Road and Lowell Rd would not be taken up this year. 

Lastly he added that a slip lane proposed by for the Town Engineer for traffic 

entering the new CTE addition at Alvirne High School could be paid for with 

impact fees. 

 

Chairman Malley asked if the improvements to Lowell Road near Birch Street 

could be considered. Mr. Groth said that the improvement to that area were more 

for infrastructure improvements. He stated that the CMAQ grant program 

addressed issues more related to traffic flow and pedestrian safety. 

 

Selectman Coutu pointed out that the Lowell Road and Birch Street project might 

be applicable as any improvement made there would help move traffic off of 

County Road. He added that in regards to Wason and Lowell Road, Market 

Basket was still planning on expanding and it might be prudent to wait on making 

improvements at this intersection until a time frame for work could be 

established. Selectman Coutu stated that if the work could be coordinated in this 

area it would help minimize disruptions during construction. 

 

Town Planner Groth said he would review the Lowell Road and Birch Street 

financing idea with the Town Engineer and Town Administrator and that he 

would be willing to submit a letter of intent to CMAQ if the board pleased.  

 

With no objections by board members, Selectman Coutu moved to authorize 

the Chairman of the Planning Board, with the assistance of the Planning 

Department, to send a Letter of Intent to the NHDOT by June 7, 2019 as 

discussed at this meeting, to be considered for the 2019 CMAQ funding 
 

Motion by:  R. Coutu                         Second: E. Veloso        
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Mr. Veloso asked if the motion should be amended to include that the letter of 

intent was to address issue at Lowell Road and Birch Street. The Chairman 

pointed out that including such wording may limit town staff to change the use of 

possible funding to a more urgent and costlier project. Mr. Veloso then withdrew 

his suggestion to amend the motion. 

 

With no other discussion on the matter the Chairman poled board members on the 

motion. The motion to file a Letter of Intent made by Selectman Coutu carried: 5 

/ 0 / 0 

 

B. CIP Update 

 

Town Planner Groth provided an update as to the progress of the Capital 

Improvement Committee (CIC) stating the committee has met twice and has now 

heard all suggestions made by town departments heads, boards and committees 

for addition to the 2019 Capital Improvement Plan (CIP). Mr. Groth said that 

there were a few submission made by the Engineer Department but that some of 

these had already be addressed through the use of impact fees. He added that 

there was a total of 17 project submissions and that the next step would be for the 

committee to organize and prioritize the projects in terms of importance to the 

community. 

 

Mr. Collins asked what were some of the bigger projects submitted by department 

heads. Town Planner Groth answered that the Police Department was in need of 

space and looking into expanding its current facility. The other major project was 

submitted by town staff for possibly expanding town hall. Mr. Groth went on to 

mention that the schools submissions included improvements and repairs to 

building roofs, football field and tennis courts. Lastly, Mr. Groth said the Benson 

Park Committee had proposed repairs to the Hazelton Barn, Kitchen Building and 

Sustainability Committee wants to initiate establish a fund to finance energy 

saving projects in various town facilities. 

 

Selectman Coutu discussed the Town Hall expansion proposal stating that 

preliminary costs could be under $1,000,000 dollars. He stated that adding an 

addition to the existing building rather than razing and building a new facility 

would be more cost efficient and cause less problems. Selectmen Coutu went on 

to add that spending money on the Hazelton Barn was not a practical use of town 

funds and the Board of Selectmen would be looking to see if NHDOT would be 

willing to remove the building from the state historical records thus relieving the 

town of its responsibility to repair and maintain the building. Selectman Coutu 

added the improvements to the Office Building and kitchen addition made sense 

and would provide a source of revenue to the park through the sales of snack 

foods. 

 

Mr. Collins asked if any of the quotes to Town Hall included improvements to the 

existing building. Town Planner Groth and Selectman Coutu stated that they did 

not believe so and that initial cost estimates were based on a $300 per square foot 

price. Mr. Groth did add that these existing HVAC system would have to be 
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considered for an upgrade as part of the addition. Mr. Collins asked if building a 

New Town Hall building now would be more prudent then simply adding on to 

the existing building pointing out that any addition might reach capacity in a short 

time and that town would be again in the same position within 5 or 6 years. Town 

Planner Groth stated that no one suggested the idea so it was not added to the 

2019 CIP update. 

 

Town Planner Groth spoke on the issue of Storm Water Management stating that 

the town was in the process of updating the plan to reflect compliance with state 

regulations. He said the goal is to better manage storm water runoff by applying 

better construction management practices and tailoring land use regulations 

towards the practices. 

 

Mr. Veloso asked if there was a time frame for submission of the MS4 plan 

updates and if any of the changes to the plan required approval of the Planning 

Board. Town Planner Groth replied that he was not sure but would look into the 

matter.  

 

Selectman Coutu stated that he had heard other communities were discussing 

implementing fees for this program and was wondering if this was a requirement. 

Mr. Groth he did know of any regulation coming from the state that would force 

local government to institute a fee schedule. He did add that he will research the 

matter for clarification. 

 

Lastly, Town Planner Groth mentioned that he was in the process of reviewing 

the Land Use Regulations and would be bringing his suggestions to the board for 

review. He also mentioned that the town was in the process of instituting a new 

I.D. badging program for all employee and committee members starting July 1, 

2019.  

 

Mr. Collins asked if committee and board members would be getting assigned 

email addresses as part of this new program. Selectman Coutu suggested that 

Chairman Malley send a list of current board members to the IT Department so 

that email addresses could be provided. 

 

 

VII. ADJOURNMENT 

 

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Collins. Seconded by Mr. Veloso. All in favor – motion 

carried.  

 

Meeting adjourned at 7:41 p.m.   _____________________                        

      William Collins  

Secretary 




